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   If you began surveying before the age of computers, you may recognize this 
month’s what is it challenge.
   Be the first to respond and correctly identify this tool and you will become eligible 
for a free lunch at your next chapter meeting. Bonus points will be given if you can 
name the standard units that were used with this tool.
   Answers may be emailed to Susan at srmerril@ucls.org. The earliest recieved date 
and its time of response will determine the winner.
   We hope you enjoy the new and improved format of The UCLS Newsletter.
In this issue: Sam Surveyor is back with more words of wisdom along with some 
timely suggestions that may improve the security of your mobile devises. Knud 
Hermansen provides us with the second of five articles regarding common mistakes 
that surveyors make. Represntative Jason Chaffetz expresses his thoughts on the use 
of drones.
   The national and state Trig-Star winners are announced and we introduce you to 
two more of our outstanding UCLS members. Unfortunately, we also lost a valued 
member with the recent passing of Donald Lloyd.
   Have you ever wondered how certain places were named? Check-out the “What is 
the Correct Name of ” by the Utah Geological Survey.
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“Things turn out best for the 
people who make the best of the 

way things turn out.”
- John Wooden

What is it

   We invite you to share charismatic photos of yourself and/or a coworker, panoramic 
images of Utah’s scenic wonders, or pictures of survey related tools and equipment. 
Additionally, we need interesting and unique descriptions or survey related stories to 
share with our membership. Remember, if you do not participate you have no right 
to complain. Please let us know your thoughts, recommendations, suggestions, or 
complaints.
The UCLS Newsletter is published monthly by the Utah Council of Land Surveyors (UCLS), as a service to the Land Surveying profession of the 
state of Utah. The publication is provided to UCLS members and similar organizations on a complimentary basis. The Newsletter is not copyright 
protected, therefore articles, except where specifically copy right noted, may be reprinted with proper credit given. Articles appearing in the News-
letter publication do not necessarily reflect the viewpoint or endorsement of UCLS, its officers, Board of Directors, or the editor.
Contributions are encouraged. Articles, Advertisements, Pictures, and Comments may be submitted to UCLS at ucls@ucls.org or uclsforesights@
ucls.org
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Another Thought or Two
by Sam Surveyor

   Attitude can make all the differ-
ence. I’ll bet you have thousands 
of examples of this. If you’re an 
employer, you want the worker 
who is always upbeat and happy 
rather than one who wears a scowl 
on his face. The Jonny Mercer song 
has a lot of wisdom. “You’ve got to 
accentuate the positive, eliminate 
the negative.” It’s sad to say that 
accidents happen, but worse is the 
society that justifies that someone 
need to pay for that accident rather 
than how to help. Don’t you think 
that the person who had the acci-
dent feels bad enough already?
   Regarding attitude, I’m reminded 
of the monk who at the end of 
each year was allowed to say just 
two word to break his silence. The 
first year he said “Bed Hard.” The 
second year was similar, - “Food 
Rotten.” The third year he quickly 
said “Shoes Hurt.” It was no surprise 
that he left the ministry before the 
fourth year was out - he had been 
complaining ever since he got there.
   In listening to other people some-
times, I can hear the frustration 
with another individual. They dis-
cuss ways to get back or shun so and 
so. I often ask the question, “What 
would happen to you if by chance 
you were nice?” “Do you think it 
would kill you?” People are general-
ly good! Trust is built on goodness, 
Kindness really does reward kind-
ness, and happiness is contagious. 
When you became a surveyor, didn’t 
you think it to be a worthy employ-
ment? Do you still have this atti-
tude? What would be so bad if you 
thought well of surveying? Oh, and 
by the way, Elections are coming. 
Get involved.
   I hope to see you in the trades, I 
mean fields. Remember I’ve got you 
in my sights.
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Mobile Device Security
Mobile device, such as smartphones and tablets, have become incredibly powerful. Not only 
can you call anyone in the world, you can also watch movies, read you email, bank online, 
and even install apps. These combinations of factors make mobile devices very useful; how-
ever, they also can put you at great risk.
To protect yourself, we recommend the following:
•	 Just like with your computer, install only apps that you need and make sure that you 

download them from trusted sources. Criminals can create apps that look real, but are 
actually malicious programs designed to quietly take control of your devices. In addi-
tion, do not install apps that request excessive permissions, such as the ability to silently 
send text messages or copy your address book.

•	 Just like with your computer, backup your mobile device on a regular basis. This way, if 
something happens to the device, your information is not lost.

•	 Make sure you update your mobile device and apps on a regular basis. Cyber attack-
ers can more easily exploit your devices if you are running outdated software. If your 
mobile device is old and no longer supported, consider purchasing a new one that can 
support the latest version of the operating system and security updates.

•	 Never jailbreak or hack your own mobile device. Not only may your device no longer be 
supported, but this usually cripples or disables many of the security features designed to 
protect you and your information.

•	 If you have security software installed, such as anti-virus or a firewall, then make sure 
they are enabled and updated with the latest version.

•	 Remember that many of the attacks you find in email can also happen via texting on 
your mobile device. For example, cyber criminals can text you messages asking you to 
connect to malicious websites, download infected apps, or ask you for private informa-
tion, such as your bank account. If a text message seems suspicious or too good to be 
true, simply delete it.

•	 Be careful when using Wi-Fi. Many mobile devices will automatically connect to Wi-Fi 
networks without asking you, putting your device at risk. Disable Wi-Fi if you are not 
using it.

•	 Attackers can also take advantage of your Bluetooth capabilities. Just like Wi-Fi, disable 
Bluetooth when you are not using it. It is also important to turn off Bluetooth discover-
able mode features.

•	 Do not access or store work email or other data from our organization on you mobile 
device unless you have been authorized to do so and the appropriate security safeguards 
are in place.

Finally, when you lose a mobile device, anyone can access all your information, including 
your emails, pictures or contact lists, unless it is protected. Protect your devices with a hard-
to-guess password or PIN. If your device supports encryption, we recommend you use it. 
Also, consider enabling remote wiping if it’s available. This means that if your mobile device 
is lost or stolen, you can erase all of your information remotely. If you lose a device issued to 
you by our organization or a device that contained any organizational information, notify 
the help desk or information security team immediately.

DISPOSING YOU DEVISE
New mobile devices with must-have features are coming out every month. As a result, many 
people replace their smartphones or tablets almost every year. However, what happens 
to your old device when you dispose of it? More importantly, what happens to all of your 
private data. Before you dispose of any mobile device, ensure that you wipe all information 
on it. Most mobile devices now have a reset feature that wipes all the data from your mobile 
device. Be sure to use these built-in features to wipe your device. In addition, be sure to 
remove the SIM and any flash cards from the device before disposing of it. If you mobile de-
vice was issued to you by an organization, make sure you contact the help desk or informa-
tion security team so they can tell you how to dispose of it.

SANS Institute 2015
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Answers on page 7
COFPAES Wins Bid Reversals

COFPAES, of which NSPS is a member, won reversal of two U.S. Department of 
Agriculture bid requests for professional LiDAR services. AG-0109-S-15-0008 
- Chugach National Forest LiDAR Collection and Delivery (Alaska) and 
RFQ1008387 - Natural Resource Conservation Service, Crab Creek LiDAR (WA) 
were both successfully changed to qualifications based selection (QBS) contracting. 
COFPAES has an “if you see something, say something” process where, when an 
NSPS members sees something wrong with a government procurement, COF-
PAES will work with the procuring agency to correct the process, with the name 
of the firm or individual who raised the issue being kept confidential.

Did you know
That the survey measurement “ROD” 

was established in the sixteenth century 
as the lengeth of the left foot of the first 
16 men out of church on a certain Sun-

day?



National Trig-Star Committee Selects Winners of the
Richard E. Lomax National Trig-Star and Teaching

Excellence Awards
   The National Society of Professional Surveyors (NSPS) is pleased to announce the recipients of the 2015 Richard E. 
Lomax National Trig-Star Awards. The Trig-Star committee met on July 31 and August 1, 2015 to determine the three top 
high school students from the national examinations submitted by state winners. This year there were thirty-nine state win-
ners submitted. A past president of NSPS, Richard Lomax was the driving force behind the elevation of the local Trig-Star 
program to the national level. In October 1994, Board action named this high school trigonometry skill award in his honor.

The Richard E. Lomax National Trig-Star Awards are as follows:
First Place:	 William Mitchell, West Valley High School, Fairbanks, Alaska
Second Place:	 Russell Kenney, Big Piney High School, Big Piney, Wyoming
Third Place:	 William Zhang, Vestavia Hills High School, Vestavia Hills, Alabama
The Richard E. Lomax National Teaching Excellence Awards are as follows:
First Place:	 Sandra Ryan, West Valley High School, Fairbanks, Alaska
Second Place:	 Jennifer Banks, Big Piney High School, Big Piney, Wyoming
Third Place:	 Todd Taylor, Vestavia Hills High School, Vestavia Hills, Alabama

   The first place student receives $2,000, second place student receives $1,000, and third place student receives $500. The 
first place teacher receives $1,000, second place teacher receives $500, and third place teacher receives $250. The Trig-Star 
Policy States that “the National Student and Teacher Awards be given to the winning students at or before the next state 
professional land surveying organization conference of the student’s home state.”
   The following is a list of the remaining State Winners in the order of finish: 
Zhongxu Chen, Oregon; Haoxiang Li, Illinois; Wally Johnson, Kentucky; Erika Lustig, Michigan; Christian Jacobsen, 
Montana; William Lies, Kansas; Nashalie N. Ortiz Torres, Puerto Rico; Vincent Pan; Nevada; Anastasia Mullins, Georgia; 
Joseph Work, Ohio; Joseph Barnes, South Dakota; Jiang Lai Zhang, New Jersey; Katherine Platt, Pennsylvania; Alan Zim-
mer, Missouri; Alexander Snouffer, Maryland; Grady Mauch, North Dakota; Joshua Shepherd, Washington; Elizabeth Han, 
Iowa; Taylor McCreary, California; Jack Bao, Indiana; Luke Deng, Colorado; Kyle Pittman, New Hampshire; Katie Kanich, 
Delaware; Jordan Goldstein, Texas; Kael Stelck, Idaho; Antonio Faraci, New York; Christopher Fechisin, Virginia; Benjamin 
Reas, Wisconsin; Jeremy Green, Utah; Jacob Judd, Tennessee; Alexander Foster, South Carolina; Isabella Latta, Maine; and 
Alexander Cooper, Massachusetts.
   The Richard E. Lomax National Trig-Star and Teaching Excellence Awards are a few of several annual NSPS awards. For 
more information about the NSPS awards and scholarship programs, please contact NSPS, 5119 Pegasus Court, Frederick, 
MD 21704, (240) 439-4615, e-mail: Trisha Milburn at trisha.milburn@nsps.us.com, or visit the NSPS web site at www.nsps.
us.com.
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Continuing Education Opportunities
UCLS wants to recognize interesting and outstanding work by our

members - via a special section in the Fall Foresight Magazine.
We are looking for unique projects that were challenging or required

creative solutions to complete. This project might be big, small,
and/or weird. Simply provide a project description and include the

basics: what made your project unique and the surveying techniques
used to complete the project. Email the submission, along with

photos and scanned images, to Susan Merrill at srmerrill@ucls.org
R156-22-304. Continuing Education for Professional Engineers,

Professional Structural Engineers, and Professional Land Surveyors
(4)(c) a maximum of five hours per two year period may be recognized for
preparation of papers, articles, or books directly related to the practice of

professional engineering, professional structural engineering or
professional land surveying and submitted for publication;

UCLS FALL FORUM
GIS to BOUNDARY

Friday September 18, 2015
7:30 am - 5:00 pm

Salt Lake Community College
See UCLS website for more details



Getting to Know our Members
Name: Kagan Dixon
Residing at Taylorsville, UT
My spouse is Amanda Dixon and I am the parent of 1 child.
My hobbies and/or interests include cycling, golf and cars.
When I retire, I want to spend more time with my family and travel.
I have been a member of the Utah Council of Land Surveyors since 2012
My current employer is Benchmark Engineering and Land Surveying
My position or title is Survey Department Manager and I am responsible for 
project management, crew scheduling, and department goals/standards.
I have been employed by this company since 2007 but have been invovled in 
the surveying profession since 2007
I became a surveyor because a friend got me a job as a rodman, and I found 
that I really enjoyed the field.
During the past several years, the drive to become licensed has had the great-
est impact on the surveying profession. However, during the next 20 or 30 
years, I believe education will have the most influence on its future.
In my opinion, the future of surveying is helping to ensure that we don’t be-
come too complacent or dependent on the technology which serves us.

Name: Merritt P Dismant
Residing at: Fruita, CO
My spouse is Elizabeth, and I am the parent of 5 children of my own and 4 of 
my current wife.
My hobbies and/or interests include photography, silver smithing, lapidary 
and history.
When I retire, I want to go back to work. I retired in 1998 and went back to 
work a year later. I enjoy the challenges of land surveying and I was bored 
stiff.
I have been a member of the Utah Council of Land Surveyors since 1986 and 
wish they would have more of their annual meetings in the Salt Lake area or 
closer to the center of the state. The last meeting I attended was in Sandy. 
The weather wasn’t that warm but the location was good.
My current employer is myself.
My position or title is sole proprietor, and I am responsible for all things big 
and small. I have been self-employed or the principal since 1978, but have 
been involved in the land surveying profession since 1970. I had previous 
surveying experience in the geodetic and mapping control field.
I became a land surveyor because the State of Colorado at one time in the late 
1960s considered passing a law that required aerial mapping companies to 
have many of their maps certified by a registered land surveyor. I had the 
required education and surveying experience so I was selected to take the 
exams in Colorado in 1970. I passed. I was registered in Utah in 1986.
During the past 20 years GPS has had the greatest impact on the surveying 
profession. However, during the next 20 years, I believe GIS will have the most 
influence on its future. 
In my opinion, the future of surveying is rapidly changing into an era of 
measurers and GIS solutions, disregarding original monumentation and 
possession.
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2016 Convention Update
Todd Jacobsen

   The 2016 UCLS Convention will be held at 
the Dixie Center located in St. George, UT, 
February 17-19. Even though we are in the early 
stages of planning the convention we already 
have several key presenters lined up and are try-
ing to finalize another.
   The Convention Committee would like to do 
things a little differently this year and break up 
the meeting schedule with more presenters and 
more opportunities for breakout sessions. This 
should keep things flowing and keep things 
fresh. Also we are tossing the idea around to 
have the same breakout session offered twice so 
if you wanted to go to two different ones you’ll 
be able to do so. We would like to bring back 
the Survey Olympics, maybe have a hands on 
breakout session with the vendors and their 
equipment outside, and have better awards 
for the Plat Competition. We would like to see 
some of you present a project during one of our 
breakout sessions that you have been working 
on or have completed and discuss what you did, 
why you did it and what the results were. We 
are thinking of bringing back the golf tourna-
ment and also go to the Southern Utah Practical 
Shooting Range located in Hurricane. These 
would be pre-convention activities, not post-
convention activities like in the past.
   There are so many ideas and things that we 
can do or plan for our conventions. Some of 
these things may work and some will not and 
some we just may not have time for. But if there 
is something that you would like to see or hear 
at our next convention please contact the Work-
shop/Committee Chair with your suggestions.
todd.jacobsen@sgcity.org

umm Boss - I think we may need to 
re-calibrate our equipment
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Donald Farrell Lloyd (1936-2015)
Our beloved father, grandfather, great-grandfather, brother, and friend, Don Lloyd passed away 
peacefully on August 12, 2015 in his home surrounded by his loving family. Don was born in 
South Jordan, Utah on November 16, 1936 to Henry Farrell and Mary Farmer Jensen Lloyd. He 
married Carol Ann Harper, later divorced.
   He was a faithful and devout member of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 
serving in many capacities including scouting, ward clerk, and service missionary. Don served 
in the National Guard from 1958-1964. He worked for Kennecott Copper for 29 years as a land 
surveyor and truck foreman. He also worked at Barrick Mercur Mine for 14 years before he retired.
   Don was a dedicated, wonderful father and raised five children. He enjoyed spending time with his family. He 
had a great appreciation for the outdoors and taking care of his yard.
   Don is survived by his 5 children; Donnette (Randy) Mitchell, Denice (Daryl) Beazer, Leslie (Glen) Knight, 
Doug (Cynthia) Lloyd, and Steve (Jamie) Lloyd, sisters, Elaine Holt and Betty Lee, brother Rodney Lloyd, 29 
grandchildren, and 15 great-grandchildren. He is preceded in death by his parents, grandson Kayden, and 
brothers-in-law Jay and Max.
   Funeral services will be held on Saturday, August 15, 2015 at 11:00 a.m. at the Crescent 8th Ward, 2080 East 
11530 South, Sandy. Friends may call on Friday, August 14, 2015 from 6-8 p.m. at Larkin Sunset Gardens Mortu-
ary, 1950 East Dimple Dell Road (10600 South) and from 9:30-10:30 at the ward prior to the service.
UCLS expresses their condolences to the family and friends of Donald Lloyd.


